
                                       Bruce Beach Cottagers’ Association
                                  Minutes for the Annual General Meeting



Approved by Executive October7, 2017                                                                              
Date:         Saturday, August 5, 2017
Location:  Bruce Beach Club House
1.0 Welcome – (Brian MacEachern)
2.0 In Memoriam  (Barb Strain)

3.0 Introduction of Executive and Guest Speakers

4.0 Approval 2016 Annual General Meeting Minutes – (Susan Davidson)
The minutes of the last Annual General Meeting July 30, 2016 were distributed with the 2016 Yearbook and at this 2017 Annual General Meeting.    
Motion 01-05-08-2017 Susan Davidson presented a motion that the minutes be approved; Laurie Hamilton seconded the motion.             Carried
5.0 Guest Speakers Presentation with Question and Answer

Andrew McGarvey and Lisa Courtney BM Ross Septic- In 2007 Huron Kinloss Township implemented a mandatory septic inspection program in order to address one of the possible sources of water contamination, faulty or malfunctioning private sewage systems. The goal is to have septic systems inspected every 8 years in order to maintain environmentally sound systems.  Inspection reports and maps of the septic system location on the property are provided to homeowners. Education and awareness is another goal of the program.  If cottagers had questions regarding where they were on the list or needed to book an appointment, Andrew and Lisa were available after the meeting.
Brian MacEachern asked why this is mandority if the amount of human e coli leaking into the water is a small percentage.  The program is to ensure minimal leaking through regular maintenance of all parts of the septic system.

Emily Martin, Environmental Projects Coordinator -Pine River Watershed Initiative Network
The goal of the Initiative is to maintain clean water and healthy ecosystems.
Emily highlighted 2 new programs introduce by the PRWIN
1. Potted Tree Ash Replacement Program for Huron Kinloss Shoreline Residents:  This program is available to residents along the Lake Range Drive and below (west) to Lake Huron who have ash trees affected by the Emerald Ash Borer.  Free large potted replacement trees are available for those who qualify. The group is available to discuss the best native tree species choice for your location. Please refer to the brochure that was handed out or contact PRWIN. 
Emily brought 2 red oak trees that were on display.  PRWIN is donating one tree to show appreciation to the BBCA for years of support.  David and Nan Grant have donated the second tree as thank you to Touts Grove Association for supporting their daughters wedding last summer. Dave Mathews accepted the trees on behalf of Touts Grove and thanked Emily and David.
2. Rain Gardens Program: A program being launched this fall to build gardens in water flow paths to deal with excess storm run off.  Workshops are available to help residents learn how to build and maintain these gardens.  David Grant suggested that a Water Garden be considered at Bruce Beach in a location that could be enjoyed by everyone. 
Emily told the group that the PRWIN continue their work to bridge the relationships between farmers, inland residents and cottagers.

A suggestion was made to create a holding pond at farms, which border on the Bruce Beach area.  Emily replied that the PRWIN is always looking for locations for water basins; large grants are needed as well as research.

Hannah Cann - Lake Huron Centre for Coastal Conservation
Hannah provided a very informative presentation on the current programs of the Lake Huron Center for Coastal Conservation.  It was established in 1998 with the goals of protecting and restoring Lake Huron’s coastal environment and promoting a healthy coastal ecosystem.  They currently have 3 staff and many volunteers. 
Programs include: 
1. Butt Free Beach- volunteers walk the beach to clean up cigarette butts and ashtrays.

Coast Watchers- 23 volunteers police the beach for dog walkers who do not clean up animal waste and plastic bags.

2.  Ribbon Champion is a shoreline stewardship and education program designed to provide advice, resources and support to shoreline residents along the Lake Huron Coastline. This program will be rolled out along the shoreline, watch for details on their website.
3.Phragmites Management-
Coastal Action Plan-Southeastern shoreline of Lake Huron between Sarnia and Tobermory.  Goal is to have a coordinated approach to address common issues and goals of the communities along the Lake Huron shore.  The plan will develop a list of environment management strategies by identifying valuable species (birds and fish) and the stressors that may impact them (Asian carp. Zebra mussels, phragmites) 

Bruce Beachers can help to make this a useful document by participating in upcoming workshops and answering the survey that was sent out by email.
Q. How can we work with authorities to remove phragmites?

A. Work with the conservation authority to identify and contract workers to remove the invasive species.  Developing sustainable plans, and manual removal.

A list of invasive species is on the Ministry of Natural Resources website.

Q.  What is being done about toxic blue green algae blooms “cyanobacteria) bacteria? 

A.  Coastal watchers are the first line looking for these algae.  Further information can be obtained through Health Unit, MNRF, following website www.ontario.ca-blue green algae
Hannah said she would get back to the group regarding a specific plan for Lake Huron with regards to management of these toxic algae.  

David Grant said he was attending a seminar about this issue in Wingham in September and encourages others to attend as well.

Hannah was also asked questions in regard to the current state of our Beach specifically the willows. She was not prepared to speak about this today but did discuss the natural change in lake water levels, letting nature take its course and that dune protection was a priority.

Township Huron Kinloss – Mayor Mitch Twolan, Deputy Mayor Wilf Gamble, Councillors Lillian Abbott, Jim Hanna, Don Murray
Mayor Twolan gave an overview of his involvement in various groups and committees committed to water quality including septic inspection.  He has been invited to speak internationally on the initiatives that the Huron Kinloss Township have created locally.  He stressed how the farmers in the area are committed to work with the council and local residents for the common goal of water quantity and water quality.

There was a discussion regarding the condition of Bruce Beach, specifically the willows that grow towards the water, that prohibit people from recreational activities  including walking. Mayor Twolan explained the MOA between the Ministry of Natural Resources and the Township regarding Crown owned beaches. The agreement allows for controlling invasive species but will not allow destruction of natural species (willows).  
 The BBCA has requested permission from the township to mechanically remove willow within 25 feet of the shoreline. Without permission significant fines could be levied.  Frustration was evident regarding lack of action on this issue. A past survey demonstrated that 93% of beachers were in favour of the BBCA trying to obtain permission to remove willows. Deputy Mayor proposed that the township ask the MNR for compromise and permission to remove willows within 15 feet of the shore.  Discussion on how the beachers and the township can work together to find solutions. Suggestion was made that individuals petition the MNR to agree on best practice to remove willows and allow township to implement best practice.
Q.  Why was Blair’s Grove beach recently cleaned?

A.  There were rats living in the phragmites.

Q. Why are taxes higher on Bruce Beach than other areas of Huron Kinloss

A. Council regularly reviews budget.  It was suggested by Mayor that the BBCA make a formal request to the council to re-examine the budget.

Q. Council position on Nuclear Waste and what is happening

A. Currently there are 7 willing host communities.  2 in Bruce County and 5 in the north. Council has no formal position on this issue, there will be public meetings and it is not council decision. David Grant told the group that testing borehole is in the north and is 2-3 years before the process comes to Huron Kinloss. 
Q. What is status of natural gas to Huron Kinloss?
A. Two applications currently with Ontario Energy Board.  It is out of Huron Kinloss Township and with the OEB. 

 Report of the Treasurer – (Melanie Clark)

Melanie distributed the current Income Statement, which included 2016 Actual and 2017 Budget and Forecasted Actual Expenses. (See attachment 1). There are 14 cottages with fees outstanding; this information has been given to the Councillors in each area for collection. Melanie indicated 2016 year-end balance was a surplus of  $1961.87
Motions 02-05-08-2017 Melanie Clark made the motion to accept the 2016 Financial Report, seconded by Janice Huff.   Carried
Melanie presented the proposed 2017 budget.  It remains much the same as previous years.  See attachment.  

Motion 03-05-08-2017 Melanie moved to approve the proposed 2017 budget, seconded by Rob Leddingham.  Carried

David Grant presented a cheque to PRWIN on behalf of the BBCA.

Melanie reported that she was resigning as treasurer of BBCA.   She thanked the BBCA executive for their support, the councillors for collecting cottage fees, Peter Newson for creating and maintaining a spreadsheet to track fees and payments, as well as Ross Klopp for his continued email communications.
5.1 Vice President – (Susan Davidson) 
Susan reported that everything is organized for the 2017 BBQ.  475 tickets have been sold.  If anyone has suggestions that they would like to see implemented at future BBQ, please let Susan know.  Ann Potttier reminded people attending the BBQ of the rules and regulations attached with the alcohol permit.
5.2   Communications Director – (Ross Klopp, Chris Davidson) 
Currently there are 259 cottages listed in the BB yearbook. Only 4 of these cottages are listed as not belonging to the BBCA and therefore are not receiving emails.  There are currently 461 emails on Ross’s circulation list.  In the month of July he sent out over 30 email notifications.  There were very few returns and non deliverable with the exception of AOL and Verizon servers.  A problem this year with Windows Live Mail dropping some emails for the distribution list has been resolved.   It is difficult to detect so is you are under the impression that you are not receiving BBCA emails then please email Ross Klopp at tie-guy@hurontel.on.ca
5.3   Yearbook Coordinator – (Peter Newson, David Tiernan) 
David and Peter are jointly responsible for creating and distributing the annual Yearbook. Dave requested that one person from each Area communicate the date of their Areas yearly meeting to Dave or Peter.  It gets confusing with date changes etc.  Anybody with historical pictures of the beach is encouraged to submit them for the yearbook.  
5.4   Golf Club – (Jim Pennington and Jim Cass)
The course is in good shape.  New tee areas have been installed at #1 and #9.  Thanks to David Grant and David Mochi for their work on this project. Jim thanked Nan Grant for managing the clubhouse bookings and Mike Buchanan for the new freezer and disposing of the old one.  Clean up day was in June and a lot of brush and litter was removed.  Jim called for younger volunteers to come and help maintain this special course.  Jim made special mention to Josh Merker for cleaning the benches and keeping the course litter free. 
5.5   Junior Golf Tournament – (Jim Cass and Deb Wonnacott) 
Twenty-eight children participated in the junior golf tournament this year.  It’s a fun event and everyone is encouraged to join in next year.
5.6   Games Day – (Mike Buchanan) 
Games Day last year Saturday July 30th and this year Aug 12 at the Church Grounds. There were over 50 participants ranging in age from two to twelve with many family and friends watching. 
5.7   Church Committee – (Barb Strain) 
The church continues after more than a century to worship in the Touts Grove at 4 p.m. Sundays. The service is led by local and Bruce Beach ministers and offers a wide range of music in the service.  Barb highlighted a special musical event Sunday Aug 6th and encourages all those interested to attend.
5.8 Sports Day – (Mike Buchanan)
Mike and Kelly Buchanan took over sports day last year. The weather looked a little tenuous this morning but the event went off without any delay and participation was over 50 kids. They have purchased new ribbons that will have the Bruce Beach logo.  The bill for the ribbons will be submitted to the BBCA.  Mike and Kelly have paid for other costs related to Sports Day.  A special thanks to all volunteers.
5.9  Bruce Beach Tennis  – (Brian and Laurie Hughes) 

This was the third year for this event on Saturday July 15, 2017 and was very successful. Brian encouraged more female tennis players to come out next year, it is a fun relaxed day followed by a wine and cheese reception in the clubhouse.  Brian and Laurie are teaching 2 weeks of tennis lessons again this year.  It has been over 20 years that they  have done this at Bruce Beach. Money from these initiatives goes back into the courts. Tennis is alive and well at Bruce Beach!
6.0 Nomination Treasurer  – Motion 04-08-05-2017- David Grant nominated Laurie Hamilton as the new Treasure for the BBCA.  Barb Strain seconded the motion.  Carried
7.0 Other Business –
Ken Taylor stressed the importance that the BBCA needs to have accurate facts when presenting views of its members regarding the condition of the Beach.  The Association needs to make sure they represent the majority.  Dave Tierman reminded the group that a survey was done a few years ago that demonstrated that the majority of cottagers were in support of beach cleaning and maintenance.  Any survey done has to be statistically relevant and represent the majority.  Discussion took place about repeating the survey. 
Motion 05-08-05-2017 -Brian MacEcheran moved to adjourn, seconded by Jim Pennington.  Carried
